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Phone: 541-573-6446  admin@harneyswcd.net 
May 2, 2022 Rescheduled HSWCD meeting

Harney County Courthouse Basement Conference room

Note:  This meeting was to have been held on April 28, 2022 but there wasn’t a quorum.

Present:  HSWCD Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey, Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Board Directors (BD) Susan Doverspike and Ryan Peila; HCWMA Tyler Goss; HSWCD District Manager (DM) Jason Kesling, Sage-grouse Coordinator (SGC) Sarah Mundy (attended remotely), Sage-grouse habitat and Rangeland Restoration Planner (SGH) Danielle Reynolds, SONEC Biologist Sam Artaiz, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson 
When there was a quorum present BC Hussey began the meeting at 3:35 pm.  He asked participants who had dialed into the meeting to identify themselves.

Agenda #1:  Approval of the meeting agenda

Board members had received a copy of the agenda prior to the meeting.  There were no additions or changes.  BD Doverspike moved and BD Peila seconded approval of the agenda as presented.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda #2 Introduce new employee and report on open position

DM Kesling introduced SONEC biologist Sam Artaiz, who began work in a combined role for NRCS and the district about a month ago (stepping into the role previously held by Carlton Strough).  Sam provided a brief history of his education and work, most recently being in Alaska.

DM Kesling said another person had been offered the role of Ag Water Quality/Rangeland but had backed out.  He will rewrite the position and open it to applications.  He will ask a board member to serve on an interview team.
Agenda #3 January, February, and March Financial Reports

DM Kesling said there was nothing new financially for the board to be aware of.  The district has submitted many grants over the past 4 months and are awaiting the results of those submissions.  There are no financial issues and the district is in a good position through December 2023.  BD Doverspike asked about pending grants and funding.  DM Kesling said the district will find out about OWEB FIP in July, RCPP funding in September and funding from the US Fish and Wildlife at the end of the month.  One is for $3M for FIP, $3M for USFWS and $1M for the RCPP.  

It was decided that the financial reports be moved and voted on as one action vs. monthly.  BD Peila moved and VC Franklin seconded approval of the January, February, and March financial reports.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda #4 Approval of December 2021, January and February 2022 meeting minutes
There were no proposed changes or corrections.  It was decided that the minutes be moved and voted on as one action item vs. monthly.  VC Franklin moved and BD Peila seconded approval of the December 2021, January and February 2022 meeting minutes.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda #5—SDIS renewal

Within the board material package was a renewal for the insurance package offered to employees.  DM Kesling directed the board to page 3 of the information.  Cost has increased 2.7% in 2022.  If the board is in favor the district will keep the existing plan.  DM Kesling said there is no reason to change and that he and the AA recently researched options.  

BD Peila moved and VC Franklin seconded renewal of the SDIA insurance plan.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

AA Pearson commented on the other insurance offered through SDIS/SDAO—for liability, etc.  She said she would send information to the board periodically through the year on policies for the board to read and review.  The district is offered a 2% discount for each item reviewed.  One is at the front of the board’s individual notebook.  DM Kesling said that based on such risk mitigation actions the district received a 10% discount last year.

Agenda #6—Pick up

Vehicle purchase information was included in the board director’s meeting package.  DM Kesling reviewed it for them.  He had hoped the vehicle would be here May 9th, but it appears it will not arrive until June or July.  DM Kesling shared purchase options and the board discussed the pros and cons, the district’s ability to pay for the vehicle, perhaps researching another dealer to purchase and convenience to the board members who will fill out the paperwork, fleet rates.
One option would be to purchase the vehicle at a rate of 1.99%.  DM Kesling said that there were no guarantees on the rate of a loan until the vehicle actually arrives at the dealership.  Some items agreed upon were to make sure there was no prepayment penalty and to consider purchasing a grill to protect the vehicle.

After further discussion BD Peila moved that the district approve purchase of the pick up and to revisit financing when the vehicle arrives.  VC Franklin seconded.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda #7 Joint SWCD/HDP/HWC/CWMA meeting
DM Kesling said it is a goal to do an outreach in the Fields area and inform landowners about the processes offered by the agencies listed.  He wanted to schedule the visitor to coincide with a district meeting and dates were suggested.  Fields is in the zone where there is a district board vacancy.  DM Kesling said there would be a carpool and anyone driving would be reimbursed mileage.  He requested the board select a date and time and he would advise the other groups.

The date options were discussed and the consensus was September 22nd would be the best date.  There would be a call-in option for those participating remotely.  BD Peila suggested John Friedrichsen assist with IT needs as he travels to Fields regularly.  HDP director Brenda Smith had suggested the school.
VC Franklin moved that the district approve a joint meeting in Fields to be held September 22, 2022.  BD Peila seconded.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda#8—Employee COLA

DM Kesling said he had recently looked at cost of living adjustments (COLA) for Oregon and the Federal rates, and that they went from 2.7 to 3.1%.  He requested the board approve this for the employees.  VC Franklin asked if funds were available, and DM Kesling provided an overview of what grants pay for the different positions.  There was further discussion on fiscal years, when the last COLA was implemented, projected income, budgeting, etc.  BC Hussey said he felt it would be good for the team.

VC Franklin moved and BD Peila seconded approval of a 3% COLA increase for employees implemented on May 1st 2022.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda #9—Pay Scale Adjustment for District Manager and Admin Assist
DM Kesling reflected what other districts paid for similar roles based on a table created by the previous DM Shannon Brubaker.  Currently, the DM and AA salaries are not comparable to other districts.  He asked that salaries be modified to reflect this.  He noted the AA’s salary is very close to minimum wage.  BD Doverspike asked if the proposed increases would be similar or higher to other districts and DM Kesling said similar.  BD Peila said it is important for wages to be competitive, otherwise district positions will be “a stepping stone.”  This was concurred by VC Franklin.  BD Peila moved and VC Franklin seconded the adjustment of salaries effective May 1st 2022.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda#10—Employee evaluations and resulting salary changes

In the directors’ notebooks was a synopsis of employee evaluations and merit increases as well as board evaluations for the District Manager and the DM’s self-evaluation.  DM said employee evaluations are done year to year and wages top out after 9 years at the district, aside from COLA.  BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded the merit increases effective May 1st 2022.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda #11—HC-81 SSP Approval 

SGH Reynolds navigated this discussion.  HC-81 is property where the landowner/manager wanted to participate in the CCAA.  The property was submitted for approval to the US Fish and Wildlife on February 16, 2022 and was returned with comments on March 30, 2022.  USFWS responded with a letter of Concurrence on April 28, 2022.
SGH Reynolds reviewed the process for a land being included into the CCAA.  She said this is the first plan submitted in the new Fulcrum format (whether or not the landowner/manager wanted information on the cloud).  The information documents the land, acreage, treatments, conservation measures and what it will entail if the bird is listed as endangered.  The intention is to also inform and possibly change the minds of those nationally who may want to list the bird.  SGH Reynolds said Harney County has the largest program of its kind in the nation.  DM Kesling explained the legal obligations for landowner and board, signatories, etc.  VC Franklin moved that HC-81 SSP be approved and BD Doverspike seconded.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.

Agenda#12—Board emails

The district purchased a package from Google workspace that included emails for employees and directors.  Instead of the email address including the director’s name it is listed as the specific zone served.  Not all board directors are using their district email and DM Kesling wondered if it was worthwhile and if the account be modified to remove the board directors’ emails.  BC Hussey said he has been experiencing technical issues.  District email being sent to a personal email address was discussed and the legal implications.  Board members said they read emails pertinent to the district (those that came from district staff vs. state level).  The consensus was to continue providing the email address to each board member and the DM and AA would only send to that address.

The previous DM Shannon Brubaker implemented a weekly report of staff activity to the board, entitled Weekly Happenings.  DM Kesling wondered it was worthwhile to the board and if the practice should continue, and the consensus reached was yes on both.

Agenda #13—Public Comment:

1) VC Franklin said while millions of dollars are spent to save the sage-grouse through preserving habitat, he didn’t think sage-grouse predation was discussed enough.  He referred to a conversation he had with retired Fish and Wildlife biologist Mitch Willis.  VC Franklin presented a photo that he requested be posted at the district office of a dead coyote with a sage-grouse in its mouth.  The coyote had been killed by a government trapper.  His intention was to publicize the importance of addressing sage-grouse predators.  

SGH Reynolds noted that one of the CCAA directives is predator control.  DM Kesling said while he agrees predator control is important that grants may not support this and suggested that the Rocky Mt. Elk Foundation, Cattlemen’s Association, or Pheasants Forever may want to address fund predator control. The District has not considered applying for a grant to help with cost of control and the DM would look into options.  He said he would meet with the District Conservationist Zola Ryan about posting the photo since the district is on NRCS office property and it may need to be approved.
Crows and ravens are also major predators and were discussed.  BD Doverspike noted many predators seem to leave sage-grouse alone in pivot fields.  BC Hussey said he is frustrated because agencies don’t seem to take predation seriously.

2) BC Hussey said he would like juniper piling criteria to be addressed on a future agenda.  He felt hand piling and cleaning works better than machine piling.  
SGH Reynolds said it takes a special crew to hand pile correctly and the best hand pile she has seen was made by a crew from Lakeview.  We don’t train contractors; we hire them based on bid and previous work.  DM Kesling said hand and machine piling can be landowner preference and the District could help improve the expectation of the landowner to the contractor.  SGC Mundy said the district has been following NRCS protocols of lop and scatter, hand pile or machine pile, and maybe the district should have its own protocol. She offered to work on this further.  SGH Reynolds said landowners can choose their own contractor and manage their expectations of them instead of the District trying to interpret them. 

There were no other comments.  VC Franklin moved and BD Doverspike seconded adjourning the meeting.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried.  The meeting ended at approximately 5:35 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist

	
	
	

	District Representative

	
	Date


pg. 2   2022 05 02 HSWCD regular board meeting minutes, rescheduled

